to a low of \$122 million. Who suddenly decided that the referendum projects could be drastically reduced and include new construction only, without asset preservation? Who decided the bulk of the referendum money should be a \$44 million undefined Bluffton school ot needed for 5 years? 89.5% of the county-wide referendum money is earmarked for Bluffton. Hmmm. This was not a well thought out plan resulting from an open exchange of ideas by ALL Board members. 2) Earlier this month I attended a day long legislative program at the state capitol sponsored by the SCSBA. A highlight of the program is for school board members to meet with their respective legislators as a group and discuss legislative school issues. To my amazement, when Board Secretary David Striebinger and I arrived at the appointed time and place for the legislative meeting, it was in full-swing with Mary Cordray. Vice Chair Geri Kinton and Evva Anderson in attendance, along with three STAND members, Amanda Walrad, Buffy Snider and Rob Lanzone. Four legislators were in attendance, Jeff Bradley, Shannon Erickson, Wes Newton and Michael Rivers. These non-elected community members were present to advocate for the referendum. Valuable time was lost with the legislators discussing nonlegislative issues. After the meeting concluded, I consulted with the SCSBA asking if this was protocol for certain advocacy groups to be included in these meetings. No, it is not. If "guests" were to be included it would be a full board decision by board vote. I was told. No such Board discussion or vote took place. In addition, participating guests are required to pay a \$75 fee each and none of the STAND members paid. Clearly, Cordray, Kinton and Anderson are trying to run a parallel board which excludes over 1/3 (4 of 11) of the elected Board members. This is atrocious and the citizens of Beaufort County should be jutraged. This is not how effective representative government works. Despite having high hopes for Board Chair Earl Campbell, elected unanimously, I have been very disappointed with his leadership. No good leader tells the troops they are the worst ever on the battlefield. A good leader brings out the best in people. No good leader tells his critics, and I will paraphrase. to go to "H-E- double hockey stick" and then apologize for other members' conduct but not his own. A good leader processes criticisms and builds upon them to improve the situation, rather than cast them aside and ignore them. Chair Campbell would not allow a full Board discussion in Executive Session about the FBI subpoenas, because board member John Dowling would not recuse himself. Campbell bought into attorney Davis' argument that Dowling was "a potential litigant" based solely on the fact Dowling had submitted a FOIA for the subpoenas. Every citizen of Beaufort County is a potential litigant. Board members should not be required to file FOIAs to get information. That is absurd. Who is in charge here? We are the governing body of the district. Since the start of 2018, the board officers, Campbell, Kinton and Striebinger, have approved three Board of Education press releases, without full Board input and/or approval. These releases were on hiring a facilitator, an apology for the insensitive picture on social media of a student dressed as Hitler and engaging in a Nazi salute, and the acknowledgement of the existence of 2 FBI subpoenas served upon the district. The only press release the Board approved was the subpoena one, but the rank and file members had zero input into the content. And ultimately, the 3 officers made the decision to deny FOIA requests for the FBI subpoenas without Board approval. The officers are not given the power or authority to act

independently of the Board as a whole. All of the officers are guilty of serious abuse of their power and their authority. They have been explicitly involved in, or have been complicit with, actions which subvert the democratic process and seriously impact the School District in a profoundly negative way. It is in the best interest of the BoE, the District staff and students, and the citizens of Beaufort County if the Board's three officers step down. I hereby move that the Officers be required to resign their positions, effective immediately

JOHN DOWLING

DISTRICT 6 REPRESENTATIVE BEAUFORT COUNTY BOE

Orischak, Josephine A < Josephine. Orischak @beaufort.k12.sc.us>

ent:

Tuesday, June 25, 2019 11:29 AM info@windrunnerstables.com

Subject:

Fw: Criticism

JoAnn Orischak
Beaufort County Board of Education
District 11
Hilton Head Island
C. (843) 338-1737

From: Orischak, Josephine A

Sent: Tuesday, June 25, 2019 11:26:34 AM

To: Striebinger, David R; Dowling, John R; BOEOnly; Berg, Herbert M; Cartledge, Wendy B

Subject: Re: Criticism

)avid,

By my definition, a good elected official demonstrates consistency, strong communication skills, and a willingness to represent their constituents' feedback. They don't have to be polite or even liked personally, for that matter.

My expectations for strong board leadership have been significantly lowered over the past six years. I can appreciate that our newer board members' acceptance/tolerance levels are much higher than mine, as they are just beginning their journey. My apologies if I appear uncivil, but I had really expected more from Tina given her very-public and tough talk about the previous officers.

JoAnn Orischak
Beaufort County Board of Education
District 11
Hilton Head Island
C. (843) 338-1737

From: Striebinger, David R

Sent: Tuesday, June 25, 2019 10:59:20 AM

To: Dowling, John R; BOEOnly; Berg, Herbert M; Cartledge, Wendy B

Subject: Re: Criticism

we need to model the behavior we want elected officials to demonstrate.

david striebinger

Beaufort County Board of Education

District 2 representative

From: Dowling, John R

Sent: Tuesday, June 25, 2019 9:41:45 AM

To: BOEOnly; Berg, Herbert M; Cartledge, Wendy B

Subject: Criticism

ALL: Included is a statement made by Dr Gwozdz, in public, at the March 20, 2018 BOE Meeting. The statement criticized the Board Officers and included a Motion for each of them to resign their Office.

I'm sending this to offer the perspective that criticism of an Officer is nothing new and is not disrespectful or treasonous. Given the current thread surrounding "civility" and "respect" you may find that the recent criticisms of the Chair pale in comparison to some of the criticism offered in Public by Dr Gwozdz. This statement is also attached to the approved Minutes of the 20128 Meeting.

Here is the statement:

BOARD MEMBER CONDUCT – CSG 3/20/18 I asked for this item to be on tonight's agenda because as an elected official I feel compelled to bring to light what is happening on the 11 member Beaufort County Board of Education. After all, this past week was Sunshine Week, "a national, nonpartisan effort to highlight the critical role of open government and freedom of

information at the local, state, and federal levels." (USA Today) Our role as a Board is to set policies governing the school district and direct our employee, the Superintendent, to carry out these policies. The entire Board makes policy, not the officers. There should be an open xchange of ideas by ALL Board members during the decision-making process. The problem the taxpayers of Beaufort County currently face is that certain Board members, those with the minority opinion, are being stiff-armed by some majority members with back-room tactics and unethical actions. This potentially puts the constituents of Districts 4, 6, 9, and 11 at a disadvantage. And worse yet, those majority members are seeking and allowing policy-making decisions by a nonelected community advocacy group called STAND. STAND has zero accountability to the public. Let me give you some examples: 1) The dollar amount of \$76 million for the referendum going to the voters in April, dropped from the sky seconds before the motion was made by Mary Cordray. STAND by their own admission was involved in its creation. I, as a School Board Trustee, was not. Up to that point, the referendum figures had been adjusted numerous times over the course of an entire year, from a high of \$217 million to a low of \$122 million. Who suddenly decided that the referendum projects could be drastically reduced and include new construction only, without asset preservation? Who decided the bulk of the referendum money should be a \$44 million undefined Bluffton school not needed for 5 years? 89.5% of the county-wide referendum money is earmarked for Bluffton. Hmmm. This was not a well thought out plan resulting from an open exchange of ideas by ALL Board members. 2) Earlier this month I attended a day long legislative program at the state capitol sponsored by the SCSBA. A highlight of the program is for school board nembers to meet with their respective legislators as a group and discuss legislative school issues. To my amazement, when Board Secretary David Striebinger and I arrived at the appointed time and place for the legislative meeting, it was in full-swing with Mary Cordray, Vice Chair Geri Kinton and Evva Anderson in attendance, along with three STAND members, Amanda Walrad, Buffy Snider and Rob Lanzone. Four legislators were in attendance, Jeff Bradley, Shannon Erickson, Wes Newton and Michael Rivers. These non-elected community members were present to advocate for the referendum. Valuable time was lost with the legislators discussing nonlegislative issues. After the meeting concluded, I consulted with the SCSBA asking if this was protocol for certain advocacy groups to be included in these meetings. No, it is not. If "guests" were to be included it would be a full board decision by board vote, I was told. No such Board discussion or vote took place. In addition, participating guests are required to pay a \$75 fee each and none of the STAND members paid. Clearly, Cordray, Kinton and Anderson are trying to run a parallel board which excludes over 1/3 (4 of 11) of the elected Board members. This is atrocious and the citizens of Beaufort County should be outraged. This is not how effective representative government works. Despite having high hopes for Board Chair Earl Campbell, elected unanimously, I have been very disappointed with his leadership. No good leader tells the troops they are the worst ever on the battlefield. A good leader brings out the best in people. No good leader tells his critics, and I will paraphrase. o go to "H-E- double hockey stick" and then apologize for other members' conduct but not his own. A good leader processes criticisms and builds upon them to improve the situation, rather

than cast them aside and ignore them. Chair Campbell would not allow a full Board discussion in Executive Session about the FBI subpoenas, because board member John Dowling would not recuse himself. Campbell bought into attorney Davis' argument that Dowling was "a potential litigant" based solely on the fact Dowling had submitted a FOIA for the subpoenas. Every citizen of Beaufort County is a potential litigant. Board members should not be required to file FOIAs to get information. That is absurd. Who is in charge here? We are the governing body of the district. Since the start of 2018, the board officers, Campbell, Kinton and Striebinger, have approved three Board of Education press releases, without full Board input and/or approval. These releases were on hiring a facilitator, an apology for the insensitive picture on social media of a student dressed as Hitler and engaging in a Nazi salute, and the acknowledgement of the existence of 2 FBI subpoenas served upon the district. The only press release the Board approved was the subpoena one, but the rank and file members had zero input into the content. And ultimately, the 3 officers made the decision to deny FOIA requests for the FBI subpoenas without Board approval. The officers are not given the power or authority to act independently of the Board as a whole. All of the officers are guilty of serious abuse of their power and their authority. They have been explicitly involved in, or have been complicit with, actions which subvert the democratic process and seriously impact the School District in a profoundly negative way. It is in the best interest of the BoE, the District staff and students, and the citizens of Beaufort County if the Board's three officers step down. I hereby move that the Officers be required to resign their positions, effective immediately

JOHN DOWLING

DISTRICT 6 REPRESENTATIVE BEAUFORT COUNTY BOE

Orischak, Josephine A < Josephine. Orischak@beaufort.k12.sc.us>

ent:

Tuesday, June 25, 2019 11:39 AM Geier, Richard P; Striebinger, DavidR

To: Cc:

Dowling, John R; BOEOnly; Berg, Herbert M; Cartledge, Wendy B

Subject:

Re: Criticism

Dick,

My concern is the PRESENT leadership. I agree the past is in the past.

JoAnn Orischak
Beaufort County Board of Education
District 11
Hilton Head Island
C. (843) 338-1737

From: Geier, Richard P

Sent: Tuesday, June 25, 2019 11:15:13 AM

To: Striebinger, David R

Cc: Dowling, John R; BOEOnly; Berg, Herbert M; Cartledge, Wendy B

Subject: Re: Criticism

Agree totally David. I, for one, have a finite amount of energy. I have enough to spend a small amount of time considering the challenges of the past. I prefer to spend the vast majority of my energy on the challenges of the future.

Sent from my iPad
Colonel Richard P. Geier USA (Ret)
Beaufort County Board of Education
District 5 Representative
Beaufort/Burton/Spring Island/Callawassie Island

On Jun 25, 2019, at 10:59 AM, Striebinger, David R < David. Striebinger@beaufort.k12.sc.us < mailto:David.Striebinger@beaufort.k12.sc.us > > wrote:

we need to model the behavior we want elected officials to demonstrate.

david striebinger

Beaufort County Board of Education

District 2 representative

From: Dowling, John R

Sent: Tuesday, June 25, 2019 9:41:45 AM

To: BOEOnly; Berg, Herbert M; Cartledge, Wendy B

Subject: Criticism

ALL: Included is a statement made by Dr Gwozdz, in public, at the March 20, 2018 BOE Meeting. The statement criticized the Board Officers and included a Motion for each of them to resign their Office.

I'm sending this to offer the perspective that criticism of an Officer is nothing new and is not disrespectful or treasonous. Given the current thread surrounding "civility" and "respect" you may find that the recent criticisms of the Chair pale in comparison to some of the criticism offered in Public by Dr Gwozdz. This statement is also attached to the approved Minutes of the 20128 Meeting.

Here is the statement:

BOARD MEMBER CONDUCT — CSG 3/20/18 I asked for this item to be on tonight's agenda because as an elected official I feel compelled to bring to light what is happening on the 11 member Beaufort County Board of Education. After all, this past week was Sunshine Week, "a national, nonpartisan effort to highlight the critical role of open government and freedom of information at the local, state, and federal levels." (USA Today) Our role as a Board is to set policies governing the school district and direct our employee, the Superintendent, to carry out these policies. The entire Board makes policy, not the officers. There should be an open exchange of ideas by ALL Board members during the decision-making process. The problem the taxpayers of Beaufort County currently face is that certain Board members, those

with the minority opinion, are being stiff-armed by some majority members with back-room tactics and unethical actions. This potentially puts the constituents of Districts 4, 6, 9, and 11 at a disadvantage. And worse yet, those majority members are seeking and allowing policymaking decisions by a nonelected community advocacy group called STAND. STAND has zero accountability to the public. Let me give you some examples: 1) The dollar amount of \$76 million for the referendum going to the voters in April, dropped from the sky seconds before the motion was made by Mary Cordray. STAND by their own admission was involved in its creation. I, as a School Board Trustee, was not. Up to that point, the referendum figures had been adjusted numerous times over the course of an entire year, from a high of \$217 million to a low of \$122 million. Who suddenly decided that the referendum projects could be drastically reduced and include new construction only, without asset preservation? Who decided the bulk of the referendum money should be a \$44 million undefined Bluffton school not needed for 5 years? 89.5% of the county-wide referendum money is earmarked for Bluffton. Hmmm. This was not a well thought out plan resulting from an open exchange of ideas by ALL Board members. 2) Earlier this month I attended a day long legislative program at the state capitol sponsored by the SCSBA. A highlight of the program is for school board members to meet with their respective legislators as a group and discuss legislative school issues. To my amazement, when Board Secretary David Striebinger and I arrived at the appointed time and place for the legislative meeting, it was in full-swing with Mary Cordray, Vice Chair Geri Kinton and Evva Anderson in attendance, along with three STAND members, Amanda Walrad, Buffy Snider and Rob Lanzone. Four legislators were in attendance, Jeff Gradley, Shannon Erickson, Wes Newton and Michael Rivers. These non-elected community members were present to advocate for the referendum. Valuable time was lost with the legislators discussing nonlegislative issues. After the meeting concluded, I consulted with the SCSBA asking if this was protocol for certain advocacy groups to be included in these meetings. No, it is not. If "guests" were to be included it would be a full board decision by board vote, I was told. No such Board discussion or vote took place. In addition, participating guests are required to pay a \$75 fee each and none of the STAND members paid. Clearly, Cordray, Kinton and Anderson are trying to run a parallel board which excludes over 1/3 (4 of 11) of the elected Board members. This is atrocious and the citizens of Beaufort County should be outraged. This is not how effective representative government works. Despite having high hopes for Board Chair Earl Campbell, elected unanimously, I have been very disappointed with his leadership. No good leader tells the troops they are the worst ever on the battlefield. A good leader brings out the best in people. No good leader tells his critics, and I will paraphrase, to go to "H-E- double hockey stick" and then apologize for other members' conduct but not his own. A good leader processes criticisms and builds upon them to improve the situation, rather than cast them aside and ignore them. Chair Campbell would not allow a full Board discussion in Executive Session about the FBI subpoenas, because board member John Dowling would not recuse himself. Campbell bought into attorney Davis' argument that Dowling was "a potential tigant" based solely on the fact Dowling had submitted a FOIA for the subpoenas. Every citizen of Beaufort County is a potential litigant. Board members should not be required to file

FOIAs to get information. That is absurd. Who is in charge here? We are the governing body of the district. Since the start of 2018, the board officers, Campbell, Kinton and Striebinger, have approved three Board of Education press releases, without full Board input and/or approval. These releases were on hiring a facilitator, an apology for the insensitive picture on social media of a student dressed as Hitler and engaging in a Nazi salute, and the acknowledgement of the existence of 2 FBI subpoenas served upon the district. The only press release the Board approved was the subpoena one, but the rank and file members had zero input into the content. And ultimately, the 3 officers made the decision to deny FOIA requests for the FBI subpoenas without Board approval. The officers are not given the power or authority to act independently of the Board as a whole. All of the officers are guilty of serious abuse of their power and their authority. They have been explicitly involved in, or have been complicit with, actions which subvert the democratic process and seriously impact the School District in a profoundly negative way. It is in the best interest of the BoE, the District staff and students, and the citizens of Beaufort County if the Board's three officers step down. I hereby move that the Officers be required to resign their positions, effective immediately

JOHN DOWLING

DISTRICT 6 REPRESENTATIVE BEAUFORT COUNTY BOE

Dowling, John R < John. Dowling@beaufort.k12.sc.us>

ent:

Tuesday, June 25, 2019 12:04 PM

To:

Geier, Richard P

Cc:

Striebinger, David R; BOEOnly; Berg, Herbert M; Cartledge, Wendy B

Subject:

Re: Criticism

Dick,

When you were in the Army, you spent time studying the history of battles so that someday you might be able to avoid the mistakes of the past. The same is true here.

My posting of that statement was not to invoke a trip down memory lane, but to highlight a present issue in terms of perspective on the past. The statement shows a distinct shift in position on criticism and dissent from when the Chair was just a rank and file member.

No use going into the future blindfolded by ignoring history. It helps making informed decisions about the present.

OHN DOWLING
DISTRICT 6 REPRESENTATIVE
BEAUFORT COUNTY BOE

Sent from my iPad

On Jun 25, 2019, at 11:15 AM, Geier, Richard P < Richard.Geier@beaufort.k12.sc.us < mailto:Richard.Geier@beaufort.k12.sc.us > > wrote:

Agree totally David. I, for one, have a finite amount of energy. I have enough to spend a small amount of time considering the challenges of the past. I prefer to spend the vast majority of my energy on the challenges of the future.

Sent from my iPad Colonel Richard P. Geier USA (Ret) Beaufort County Board of Education District 5 Representative

Beaufort/Burton/Spring Island/Callawassie Island

On Jun 25, 2019, at 10:59 AM, Striebinger, David R <David.Striebinger@beaufort.k12.sc.us <mailto:David.Striebinger@beaufort.k12.sc.us>>
wrote:

we need to model the behavior we want elected officials to demonstrate.

david striebinger

Beaufort County Board of Education

District 2 representative

From: Dowling, John R

Sent: Tuesday, June 25, 2019 9:41:45 AM

To: BOEOnly; Berg, Herbert M; Cartledge, Wendy B

Subject: Criticism

ALL: Included is a statement made by Dr Gwozdz, in public, at the March 20, 2018 BOE Meeting. The statement criticized the Board Officers and included a Motion for each of them to resign their Office.

I'm sending this to offer the perspective that criticism of an Officer is nothing new and is not disrespectful or treasonous. Given the current thread surrounding "civility" and "respect" you may find that the recent criticisms of the Chair pale in comparison to some of the criticism offered in Public by Dr Gwozdz. This statement is also attached to the approved Minutes of the 20128 Meeting.

Here is the statement:

BOARD MEMBER CONDUCT - CSG 3/20/18 I asked for this item to be on tonight's agenda because as an elected official I feel compelled to bring to light what is happening on the 11 member Beaufort County Board of Education. After all, this past week was Sunshine Veek, "a national, nonpartisan effort to highlight the critical role of open government and freedom of information at the local, state, and federal levels." (USA Today) Our role as a Board is to set policies governing the school district and direct our employee, the Superintendent, to carry out these policies. The entire Board makes policy, not the officers. There should be an open exchange of ideas by ALL Board members during the decision-making process. The problem the taxpayers of Beaufort County currently face is that certain Board members, those with the minority opinion, are being stiff-armed by some majority members with back-room tactics and unethical actions. This potentially puts the constituents of Districts 4, 6, 9, and 11 at a disadvantage. And worse yet, those majority members are seeking and allowing policymaking decisions by a nonelected community advocacy group called STAND. STAND has zero accountability to the public. Let me give you some examples: 1) The dollar amount of \$76 million for the referendum going to the voters in April, dropped from the sky seconds before the motion was made by Mary Cordray. STAND by their own admission was involved in its creation. I, as a School Board Trustee, was not. Up to that point, the referendum figures had been adjusted numerous times over the course of an entire year, from a high of \$217 million to a low of \$122 million. Who suddenly decided that the referendum projects could be drastically reduced and include new construction only, without asset preservation? Who decided the bulk of the referendum money should be a \$44 million undefined Bluffton school ot needed for 5 years? 89.5% of the county-wide referendum money is earmarked for Bluffton. Hmmm. This was not a well thought out plan resulting from an open exchange of ideas by ALL Board members. 2) Earlier this month I attended a day long legislative program at the state capitol sponsored by the SCSBA. A highlight of the program is for school board members to meet with their respective legislators as a group and discuss legislative school issues. To my amazement, when Board Secretary David Striebinger and Larrived at the appointed time and place for the legislative meeting, it was in full-swing with Mary Cordray, Vice Chair Geri Kinton and Evva Anderson in attendance, along with three STAND members, Amanda Walrad, Buffy Snider and Rob Lanzone. Four legislators were in attendance, Jeff Bradley, Shannon Erickson, Wes Newton and Michael Rivers. These non-elected community members were present to advocate for the referendum. Valuable time was lost with the legislators discussing nonlegislative issues. After the meeting concluded, I consulted with the SCSBA asking if this was protocol for certain advocacy groups to be included in these meetings. No, it is not. If "guests" were to be included it would be a full board decision by board vote, I was told. No such Board discussion or vote took place. In addition, participating guests are required to pay a \$75 fee each and none of the STAND members paid. Clearly, Cordray, Kinton and Anderson are trying to run a parallel board which excludes over 1/3 (4 of 11) of the elected Board members. This is atrocious and the citizens of Beaufort County should be lutraged. This is not how effective representative government works. Despite having high hopes for Board Chair Earl Campbell, elected unanimously, I have been very disappointed with

his leadership. No good leader tells the troops they are the worst ever on the battlefield. A good leader brings out the best in people. No good leader tells his critics, and I will paraphrase, to go to "H-E- double hockey stick" and then apologize for other members' conduct but not his own. A good leader processes criticisms and builds upon them to improve the situation, rathe than cast them aside and ignore them. Chair Campbell would not allow a full Board discussion in Executive Session about the FBI subpoenas, because board member John Dowling would not recuse himself. Campbell bought into attorney Davis' argument that Dowling was "a potential litigant" based solely on the fact Dowling had submitted a FOIA for the subpoenas. Every citizen of Beaufort County is a potential litigant. Board members should not be required to file FOIAs to get information. That is absurd. Who is in charge here? We are the governing body of the district. Since the start of 2018, the board officers, Campbell, Kinton and Striebinger, have approved three Board of Education press releases, without full Board input and/or approval. These releases were on hiring a facilitator, an apology for the insensitive picture on social media of a student dressed as Hitler and engaging in a Nazi salute, and the acknowledgement of the existence of 2 FBI subpoenas served upon the district. The only press release the Board approved was the subpoena one, but the rank and file members had zero input into the content. And ultimately, the 3 officers made the decision to deny FOIA requests for the FBI subpoenas without Board approval. The officers are not given the power or authority to act independently of the Board as a whole. All of the officers are guilty of serious abuse of their power and their authority. They have been explicitly involved in, or have been complicit with, actions which subvert the democratic process and seriously impact the School District in a profoundly negative way. It is in the best interest of the BoE, the District staff and students, and the citizens of Beaufort County if the Board's three officers step down. I hereby move that the Officers be required to resign their positions, effective immediately

JOHN DOWLING

DISTRICT 6 REPRESENTATIVE BEAUFORT COUNTY BOE

Dowling, John R < John. Dowling@beaufort.k12.sc.us>

ent:

Tuesday, June 25, 2019 12:05 PM

To:

Striebinger, David R

Cc:

BOEOnly; Berg, Herbert M; Cartledge, Wendy B

Subject:

Re: Criticism

Being blunt, or candid, is not being uncivil.

JOHN DOWLING
DISTRICT 6 REPRESENTATIVE
BEAUFORT COUNTY BOE

Sent from my iPad

On Jun 25, 2019, at 10:59 AM, Striebinger, David R < David. Striebinger@beaufort.k12.sc.us < mailto:David.Striebinger@beaufort.k12.sc.us > > wrote:

we need to model the behavior we want elected officials to demonstrate.

david striebinger

Beaufort County Board of Education

District 2 representative

From: Dowling, John R

Sent: Tuesday, June 25, 2019 9:41:45 AM

To: BOEOnly; Berg, Herbert M; Cartledge, Wendy B

Subject: Criticism

ALL: Included is a statement made by Dr Gwozdz, in public, at the March 20, 2018 BOE Meeting. The statement criticized the Board Officers and included a Motion for each of them to resign their Office.

I'm sending this to offer the perspective that criticism of an Officer is nothing new and is not disrespectful or treasonous. Given the current thread surrounding "civility" and "respect" you may find that the recent criticisms of the Chair pale in comparison to some of the criticism offered in Public by Dr Gwozdz. This statement is also attached to the approved Minutes of the 20128 Meeting.

Here is the statement:

BOARD MEMBER CONDUCT - CSG 3/20/18 I asked for this item to be on tonight's agenda because as an elected official I feel compelled to bring to light what is happening on the 11 member Beaufort County Board of Education. After all, this past week was Sunshine Week, "a national, nonpartisan effort to highlight the critical role of open government and freedom of information at the local, state, and federal levels." (USA Today) Our role as a Board is to set policies governing the school district and direct our employee, the Superintendent, to carry out these policies. The entire Board makes policy, not the officers. There should be an open exchange of ideas by ALL Board members during the decision-making process. The problem the taxpayers of Beaufort County currently face is that certain Board members, those with the minority opinion, are being stiff-armed by some majority members with back-room tactics and unethical actions. This potentially puts the constituents of Districts 4, 6, 9, and 11 at a disadvantage. And worse yet, those majority members are seeking and allowing policymaking decisions by a nonelected community advocacy group called STAND. STAND has zero accountability to the public. Let me give you some examples: 1) The dollar amount of \$76 million for the referendum going to the voters in April, dropped from the sky seconds before the motion was made by Mary Cordray. STAND by their own admission was involved in its creation. I, as a School Board Trustee, was not. Up to that point, the referendum figures had been adjusted numerous times over the course of an entire year, from a high of \$217 million to a low of \$122 million. Who suddenly decided that the referendum projects could be drastically reduced and include new construction only, without asset preservation? Who decided the bulk of the referendum money should be a \$44 million undefined Bluffton school not needed for 5 years? 89.5% of the county-wide referendum money is earmarked for Bluffton. Hmmm. This was not a well thought out plan resulting from an open exchange of ideas by ALL Board members. 2) Earlier this month I attended a day long legislative program at the state capitol sponsored by the SCSBA. A highlight of the program is for school board members to meet with their respective legislators as a group and discuss legislative school issues. To my amazement, when Board Secretary David Striebinger and I arrived at the appointed time and place for the legislative meeting, it was in full-swing with Mary Cordray,

Vice Chair Geri Kinton and Evva Anderson in attendance, along with three STAND members, Amanda Walrad, Buffy Snider and Rob Lanzone. Four legislators were in attendance, Jeff Bradley, Shannon Erickson, Wes Newton and Michael Rivers. These non-elected community nembers were present to advocate for the referendum. Valuable time was lost with the legislators discussing nonlegislative issues. After the meeting concluded, I consulted with the SCSBA asking if this was protocol for certain advocacy groups to be included in these meetings. No, it is not. If "guests" were to be included it would be a full board decision by board vote, I was told. No such Board discussion or vote took place. In addition, participating guests are required to pay a \$75 fee each and none of the STAND members paid. Clearly, Cordray, Kinton and Anderson are trying to run a parallel board which excludes over 1/3 (4 of 11) of the elected Board members. This is atrocious and the citizens of Beaufort County should be outraged. This is not how effective representative government works. Despite having high hopes for Board Chair Earl Campbell, elected unanimously, I have been very disappointed with his leadership. No good leader tells the troops they are the worst ever on the battlefield. A good leader brings out the best in people. No good leader tells his critics, and I will paraphrase, to go to "H-E- double hockey stick" and then apologize for other members' conduct but not his own. A good leader processes criticisms and builds upon them to improve the situation, rather than cast them aside and ignore them. Chair Campbell would not allow a full Board discussion in Executive Session about the FBI subpoenas, because board member John Dowling would not recuse himself. Campbell bought into attorney Davis' argument that Dowling was "a potential litigant" based solely on the fact Dowling had submitted a FOIA for the subpoenas. Every itizen of Beaufort County is a potential litigant. Board members should not be required to file FOIAs to get information. That is absurd. Who is in charge here? We are the governing body of the district. Since the start of 2018, the board officers, Campbell, Kinton and Striebinger, have approved three Board of Education press releases, without full Board input and/or approval. These releases were on hiring a facilitator, an apology for the insensitive picture on social media of a student dressed as Hitler and engaging in a Nazi salute, and the acknowledgement of the existence of 2 FBI subpoenas served upon the district. The only press release the Board approved was the subpoena one, but the rank and file members had zero input into the content. And ultimately, the 3 officers made the decision to deny FOIA requests for the FBI subpoenas without Board approval. The officers are not given the power or authority to act independently of the Board as a whole. All of the officers are guilty of serious abuse of their power and their authority. They have been explicitly involved in, or have been complicit with, actions which subvert the democratic process and seriously impact the School District in a profoundly negative way. It is in the best interest of the BoE, the District staff and students. and the citizens of Beaufort County if the Board's three officers step down. I hereby move that the Officers be required to resign their positions, effective immediately

JOHN DOWLING

DISTRICT 6 REPRESENTATIVE BEAUFORT COUNTY BOE

Berg, Herbert M < Herbert. Berg@beaufort.k12.sc.us>

ent:

Tuesday, June 25, 2019 1:57 PM

To:

Dowling, John R

Subject:

Re: FBI

None...c @ 5

From: Dowling, John R

Sent: Tuesday, June 25, 2019 1:22:31 PM

To: Berg, Herbert M

Subject: FBI

Herb,

Any word from Columbia on the FBI probe?

JOHN DOWLING

ISTRICT 6 REPRESENTATIVE
BEAUFORT COUNTY BOE

Orischak, Josephine A < Josephine. Orischak @beaufort.k12.sc.us>

Sent:

Wednesday, June 26, 2019 11:41 AM

To:

Berg, Herbert M

Subject:

Re: FBI

Thank you, Herb.

JoAnn Orischak Beaufort County Board of Education District 11 Hilton Head Island C. (843) 338-1737

From: Berg, Herbert M

Sent: Wednesday, June 26, 2019 11:32:41 AM

To: Orischak, Josephine A

Cc: BOEOnly Subject: Re: FBI

JO: I do not..HMB

From: "Orischak, Josephine A" < Josephine. Orischak@beaufort.k12.sc.us>

Date: Wednesday, June 26, 2019 at 11:28 AM

To: "Berg, Herbert M" < Herbert. Berg@beaufort.k12.sc.us>

Cc: BOEOnly <BOEOnly@beaufort.k12.sc.us>

Subject: Re: FBI

Thanks, Herb. Your recent email to the board stated that Sandy Amsler, our recently retired/resigned head of Procurement, was last visited by the FBI in the December/January timeframe.

Other than visits to Sandy, Robert, Tonya and Anthony Pernice, do you have knowledge of any other visits and/or subpoenas delivered?

JoAnn Orischak
Beaufort County Board of Education
istrict 11
Hilton Head Island
C. (843) 338-1737

From: Berg, Herbert M

Sent: Wednesday, June 26, 2019 11:08:45 AM

To: Orischak, Josephine A

Cc: BOEOnly Subject: Re: FBI

All: I have not heard anything since my last report. Herb

irom: "Orischak, Josephine A" < Josephine. Orischak @beaufort.k12.sc.us>

Date: Wednesday, June 26, 2019 at 11:07 AM

To: "Berg, Herbert M" < Herbert.Berg@beaufort.k12.sc.us>

Cc: BOEOnly <BOEOnly@beaufort.k12.sc.us>

Subject: Re: FBI

Herb,

Any word yet?

JoAnn Orischak
Beaufort County Board of Education
District 11
Hilton Head Island
C. (843) 338-1737

From: Dowling, John R

Sent: Tuesday, June 25, 2019 1:26:35 PM

To: BOEOnly

Subject: Fwd: FBI

Forgot to copy the Board.....

JOHN DOWLING

DISTRICT 6 REPRESENTATIVE

BEAUFORT COUNTY BOE

Sent from my iPad

Begin forwarded message:

From: John.Dowling@beaufort.k12.sc.us <mailto:John.Dowling@beaufort.k12.sc.us>

Date: June 25, 2019 at 1:22:31 PM EDT

To: Herbert.Berg@beaufort.k12.sc.us <mailto:Herbert.Berg@beaufort.k12.sc.us>

Subject: FBI

Herb,

Any word from Columbia on the FBI probe?

JOHN DOWLING
DISTRICT 6 REPRESENTATIVE
BEAUFORT COUNTY BOE